TOWN OF WINDHAM

TOWN BOARD MEETING




DECEMBER 8, 2016
371 State Route 296, Hensonville, NY
Present: Supervisor: Robert J. Pelham

   Councilmen: Wayne Van Valin, Karl Gonzalez, Donald Murray & Ian Peters

   Town Clerk: Bonnie Poehmel
Also Present: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington 

Absent: Town Attorney Larry Gardner, Delaware Engineering John Brust, Police Chief Tor Tryland & Ambulance Director Jeanie Scotti 

The Supervisor called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m. and Councilman Murray opened with the Pledge of Allegiance.
Moment of Silence for Margaret “Margy” Ann Davis a blank page will be left in the minute book in her honor, a copy of her obituary attached.

THE MINUTES OF THE NOVEMBER 22, 2016 TOWN BOARD MEETING were approved as typed on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.

1.DELAWARE ENGINEERING: John Brust was not present.

2.REQUEST USE OF CENTRE PROPERTY: Japanese Taiko Drum Concert would like permission to hold a one day performance on Tuesday the 4th of July 2017 from 9am to 4pm.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters with all in favor.  Chandra Knotts Program Director of 23Arts Initiative (in collaboration with Windham Chamber Music Fest) request use for Saturday, August 19, 2017 @ 10am – 10pm. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez with all in favor.  
3.WINDHAM MTN. FIREWORKS DISPLAY (change in date) new date is set for January 14, 2017 Martin Luther King weekend instead of January 21, 2017. Change request for new date was sent in by Young Explosives Corp.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with 3 in favor, Councilman Peters & Supervisor Pelham abstained as they are employed by Ski Windham.
4.APPLICATION FOR NEW LIQUOR LICENSE: Windham Mtn. Brewery Corp. (formerly LLL Hospitality Inc Serial #2205135-Hammo’s, Hensonville, NY) has applied for a 30-day waiver new application liquor license. As they are the current owner & operator of Hammo’s and are changing the liquor license name.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Peters, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
5.AFFIDAVIT & APPLICATION FOR CERTIFICATE OF RESIDENCE: Tristen Jaeger of Windham has applied for proof of residence as he plans to enroll in Tompkins Cortland Community College in the winter semester. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.
6.NYS DEPT. OF STATE-END OF THE YEAR TRAINING FOR PLANNING BOARD: need Supervisor’s permission to forward to planning board members who still need 4 hours of yearly training credit as this is a requirement.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.

7.TOWN CLERK’s MONTHLY REPORT NOVEMBER 2016: $5,055.98.  A motion approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor.

8.TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #70 OF 2016: A written request was received from Dr. Craig Stanger that his annual stipend of $2,000.00 be donated back to the equipment expense line for the Ambulance Dept.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor, copy attached. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #72 OF 
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2016: transfer funds to balance the Sewer District acct. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor, copy attached.  GENERAL FUND RESOLUTION #28 OF 2016: transfer funds to balance the General Fund acct. A motion to approve was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor, copy attached.
9.RETAINER AGREEMENT with Law Office of Robert L. Beebe, LLC need to authorize the Supervisor to sign. TOWN BOARD RESOLUTION #71 OF 2016: retain special council in connection with the real property tax liability of the State of New York, upon the “Hayden Mountain” parcels.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor, copy attached.
10.GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #322-16: Authorizing and Directing The Placement Of A “Veteran Only” Parking Space At The Greene County Office Building Located At 411 Main Street, Catskill, NY 12414. GREENE COUNTY RESOLUTION #342-16: Authorizing Distribution of Mortgage Tax. Town of Windham $76,715.51

11.HIGHWAY REPORT: Highway Superintendent Gary Thorington was present. The snow season is here as three snowplow trucks have been sent out tonight.  All snow equipment is in good shape and ready to go. We have already used 120 yards of road sand and it has been replenished. Ed Ohl & Troy Aplin have been working on the repair of the mowing tractor as the mice have eaten the wires this past summer.  With them working on it, they have saved a lot in repair costs; however, the price of the one wire needed for repair will cost $1,100.00.  Phase I of the Street Lighting project is completed.  With the bucket truck the highway guys have installed 40 new LED lights bulbs.  The light bulbs have been installed on the bridge on Church Street and on State Route 23 West at WAJ to GNH Lumber.  Labor cost to install the light bulbs so far is low and with the bucket truck the lights were quick to install. Bunny Tompkins, WAJ School Nurse had an auto accident the highway guys were there to help her out, Supervisor Pelham thanked Gary and his guys for their help.  The snowflakes are up in the community and also in Ashland with shared services.  CD Lane Park had 14 fence posts that had to be replaced and are now fixed.  With the bad weather approaching the highway guys will be working on some inside maintenance and if weather permits hopefully they will be able to get outside to cut some brush. 
12.POLICE REPORT: Chief Tor Tryland was not present.  Councilman Gonzalez had nothing to report on.

13.AMBULANCE REPORT: Ambulance Director Jeanie Scotti was not present.  At a previous meeting a quote for a new monitor and a 4-year service agreement was discussed.  A motion to approve for the Supervisor to sign the purchase agreement for the new monitor costing $24,343.61 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Gonzalez, with all in favor; and the 4 year service agreement costing $6,028.00 was made by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.  Councilman Murray would like a nice thank you be wrote to Dr. Stanger for his donation.  He has nothing else to report on.
14.COMMITTEE REPORT: The contract for CD Lane Park Septic Holding Tank needs Supervisor’s signature and approval.  “Dan’s Septic Service, LLC will provide pumping of CD Lane Park septic holding tank located at 281 County Route 56, Maplecrest, NY at a rate of $.12 per gallon.  In the event of an emergency pumping will be done at a rate of $.22 per gallon.” A motion to approve was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Councilman Van Valin hopes the Centre Property roof has been fixed for now, as there are no new complaints.  Last Friday, December 2 @ 5:30pm, the Town Clerk Bonnie Poehmel, Councilmen Murray & Van Valin attended the Christmas tree lighting at the Hensonville Park and Santa was there. The Town Clerk will be sending out thank you notes on behalf of the Town Board to all those who made this event happen.  Each year there is more people attending and it is something that we would like to continue every year.  Saturday, December 3 @ 4pm the Windham Chamber of Commerce hosted the tree lighting at the Centre Property with Santa.  The event went well and town was busy.  Councilman Gonzalez has nothing to report on. Councilman Peters now that Phase I of the Street Lighting is complete we will just need to keep a close watch on the electric bills as there should be a change.   He has the email address contract 
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but it was put in his name instead of Supervisor Pelham’s so he will have to get a new contract made up and he will have Larry Gardner review the contract.
COMMENTS FROM THE PUBLIC: no one was present.

EXECUTIVE SESSION: Supervisor Pelham noted we will not need to go into Executive Session.  Supervisor Pelham would like to entertain a motion to pay Gary Thorington his unused vacation time.  A motion to approve was made by Councilman Gonzalez, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
ORGANIZATIONAL MEETING has been set for Tuesday, January 3, 2017 @ 7pm.

ACCOUNT BALANCES AND BUDGET COMPARISIONS December 8, 2016 files were made available for the Board to review.
GENERAL FUND WARRANT #23-G contained vouchers #854-890, totaling $27,909.51 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY FUND WARRANT #23 contained vouchers #217-228, totaling $ was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
SEWER DISTRICT FUND WARRANT #23 contained vouchers #310-324, totaling $33,650.39 was audited and approved on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

STREETLIGHTING FUND WARRANT #12 contained vouchers #85-94, totaling $4,092.30 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.
CWC STORMWATER WARRANT #3 (& Planning & Assessment) contained voucher #3, totaling $2,500.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P (printed 11/25/16) for General contained 5 claims, totaling $4,985.13 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman             Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims, totaling $12,736.40 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman            Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 3 claims, totaling $4,565.74 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P contained 5 claims, totaling $9,653.04 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #24-P contained 1 claim, totaling $81.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

GENERAL FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P (printed 12/09/16) for General contained 4 claims, totaling $5,051.62 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman             Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.  Ambulance payroll contained 18 claims, totaling $13,265.42 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman            Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor. Police payroll contained 8 claims, 
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totaling $6,570.81 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

HIGHWAY PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P contained 5 claims, totaling $8,778.68 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Van Valin, 2nd by Councilman Murray, with all in favor.

SEWER DISTRICT FUND PAYROLL WARRANT #25-P contained 1 claim, totaling $81.00 was audited and approved for payment on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Van Valin, with all in favor.

The meeting adjourned at 7:25 p.m. on a motion by Councilman Murray, 2nd by Councilman Peters, with all in favor.
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